NIA FUIR Service **Phior**

THE IMPACT OF GENDER BASED VIOLENCE ON STABILITY AND SECURITY

BY

COLONEL EMMA K. COULSON United States Army

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A:

Approved for Public Release. Distribution is Unlimited.

USAWC CLASS OF 2011

Matur

This SSCFP is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements imposed on Senior Service College Fellows. The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

U.S. Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5050

R	EPORT DO	CUMENTATIO	N PAGE		Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188
Public reporting burden for this	collection of information is e	stimated to average 1 hour per resp	conse, including the time for revie	ewing instructions, searc	hing existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the
this burden to Department of D	efense, Washington Headqu	arters Services, Directorate for Info	rmation Operations and Reports	(0704-0188), 1215 Jeffe	Illection of information, including suggestions for reducing erson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-
valid OMB control number. PL	EASE DO NOT RETURN Y	iny other provision of law, no perso DUR FORM TO THE ABOVE ADD		for failing to comply with	n a collection of information if it does not display a currently
1. REPORT DATE (DD 23-05-2011	D-MM-YYYY)	2. REPORT TYPE	000 <i>r</i>	3. C	DATES COVERED (From - To)
4. TITLE AND SUBTIT	1 F	Civilian Research P	apei	5a	CONTRACT NUMBER
				- Cui	
Impact of Geno	ler Based Vio	lence on Stabili	ty and Securit	y 5b.	GRANT NUMBER
				5c.	PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER
6. AUTHOR(S)				5d.	PROJECT NUMBER
COL Emma K. Coul	lson, U.S. Army			5e.	TASK NUMBER
				5f. 1	WORK UNIT NUMBER
7. PERFORMING ORG	ANIZATION NAME	S) AND ADDRESS(ES)			ERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT
				N	IUMBER
1090 Vermont A		and Economic St	udles		
Suite 1100					
Washington, DC	20005-4928				
			C/EC)	10	SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)
9. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS			3(23)	10.	SPONSOR/MONITOR S ACRONTM(S)
U.S. Army War Co	llege/122 Forbes	Ave, Carlisle, PA 17	7013		
,	U			11.	SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT
					NUMBER(S)
12. DISTRIBUTION / A	VAII ABII ITV STAT	MENT			
DISTRIBUTION A	A: UNLIMITED				
13. SUPPLEMENTAR	YNOTES				
14. ABSTRACT					
14. ADDINAUL					
Gender based violence (GBV) is being used against women across the world. Intimidations, including, murder, rape, and acid thrown in the face are used as weapons of war. The status of women is an indicative barometer of the stability of a region. This study will examine GBV as a U.S. and global security issue. It seeks to enhance the understanding and awareness of GBV for operational planning and for dealing with circumstances where the Congolese, African Union, U.S. and its allies must confront violations of international law, including human rights abuses. As threats from terrorism continue to evolve regional instability in the DRC is a peril to both Africa and the world at large. The DRC is a mineral and oil rich country of which trade in the former have created a cycle of conflict resulting in an epidemic of GBV. This project will identify comprehensive strategies to address GBV in order to prepare local women in the DRC and globally as future peace builders. Investing in what is one of the world's greatest untapped resources, women, is critical not only to conflict resolution but to the progress needed for a 21 st century Africa and world.					
15. SUBJECT TERMS Gender based violence (GBV), sexual gender based violence (SGBV), equity, United Nations (UN), threat, comprehensive					
strategies, Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC)					
16. SECURITY CLASS	SIFICATION OF:		17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF PAGES	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON
a. REPORT UNCLASSIFIED	b. ABSTRACT UNCLASSIFIEI	c. THIS PAGE UNCLASSIFIED	UNLIMITED	46	19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (include area code)

USAWC CIVILIAN RESEARCH PROJECT

THE IMPACT OF GENDER BASED VIOLENCE ON STABILITY AND SECURITY

by

Colonel Emma K. Coulson United States Army

Dr. David Bositis Joint Center for Political and Economic Studies

> Dr. James Gordon Project Adviser

This CRP is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Senior Service College Fellowship Program. The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

> U.S. Army War College CARLISLE BARRACKS, PENNSYLVANIA 17013

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

ABSTRACT

AUTHOR:	COL Emma K. Coulson
TITLE:	The Impact of Gender Based Violence on Stability and Security
FORMAT:	Civilian Research Project
DATE:	23 May 2011 WORD COUNT: 8376 PAGES: 46
KEY TERMS:	Gender based violence (GBV), sexual gender based violence (SGBV), equity, United Nations (UN), threat, comprehensive strategies, Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC)

CLASSIFICATION: Unclassified

Gender based violence (GBV) is being used against women across the world. Intimidations, including, murder, rape and acid thrown in the face are used as weapons of war. The status of women is an indicative barometer of the stability of a region. This study will examine GBV as a U.S. and global security issue. It seeks to enhance the understanding and awareness of GBV for operational planning and for dealing with circumstances where the Congolese, African Union, U.S. and its allies must confront violations of international law, including human rights abuses. As threats from terrorism continue to evolve regional instability in the DRC is a peril to both Africa and the world at large. The DRC is a mineral and oil rich country of which trade in the former have created a cycle of conflict resulting in an epidemic of GBV. This project will identify comprehensive strategies to address GBV in order to prepare local women in the DRC and globally as future peace builders. Investing in what is one of the world's greatest untapped resources, women, is critical not only to conflict resolution but to the progress needed for a 21st century Africa and world.

iii

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRA	CTiii				
TABLE O	F CONTENTSv				
Acknowle	dgementvii				
1. IN	DDUCTION1				
2. TH	IE IMPACT OF GBV ON U.S. AND GLOBAL SECURITY				
Co	GROUND				
Ur. Ur.	PACT OF GBV IN THE DRC ON U.S. AND GLOBAL SECURITY9 nited Nations Resolutions nited States Legislation RC Legislation				
	IMAN SECURITY THROUGH PROTECTON MECHANISMS15 aysical Security				
So Ec	IMAN SECURITY THROUGH HUMAN DEVELOPMENT20 ocial and Community Security (Education, Health and Religion) conomic Security olitical Security				
7. RE	COMMENDATIONS				
8. CC	NCLUSION				
END NOT	res				
Appendix	A United Nations Resolutions				
Appendix	B United States Legislation				
Appendix	C DRC Legislation41				
Appendix	D Recommendations: DRC – UN – US and International Community – US specific43				

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A year is a short time yet in this period I have come in contact with a plethora of think tank fellows, scholars, civilian and military leaders, advocates, and governmental and non-governmental agencies. This product is the result of these innumerable people who have over and over again helped me to understand the human and global security dynamics and impacts of gender based violence. I am deeply grateful to them and can only apologize where I have fallen short as a student. There is always more to learn. Although the project's contents, including any errors of commission or omission, are solely my responsibility, I would be remiss if I did not express my gratitude to several agencies and individuals who were especially helpful.

First I would like to thank the U.S. Army for granting me this unique opportunity away from the mainstream of the Army. It provided a time to reflect and refocus on those things that are important to our Army, nation and world. It has been one of the most rewarding assignments of my career. I would like to further thank Mr. Ralph Everett, President and CEO, and the staff of the Joint Center for Political and Economic Studies. They are a kind and brilliant team that embraced me from the first day. None of this would have been possible without the help, guidance and assistance of these great professionals. I particularly recognize and appreciate Mr. Everett's continued support for the military fellows program.

I need to give a special heartfelt thanks to my splendid advisor and editor Dr. David Bositis, without whom this product would never been realized. His tireless efforts, critical feedback and candid responses on this somewhat sensitive topic not only made the product better but made me a better professional thinker and officer. I consider myself fortunate to have had the opportunity to work with such a top notch professional.

I also thank my Army War College mentor Dr. Jim Gordon. He challenged my premises and thinking to a higher level. Without his guidance, advice and encouragement this product could not have been successfully completed. Patience is indeed his hallmark.

Finally, I thank Linda Stewart for her administrative assistance and Dave Hendricks for his timely and helpful computer expertise. I also thank my colleagues Felicia Eaves and Betty Anne Williams. They each possess a sea of knowledge that they selflessly shared to both challenge and expand my thinking. They greatly enlarged my understanding not only with this project but on many matters related to the Joint Center's research focus of identifying disparities affecting African Americans and people of color in our nation. They are representative of the Joint Center's efforts to strengthen our nation's pluralistic society in a manner that expands equity and opportunity to all communities. Such contributions strengthen not only our military but our nation overall, making America truly a better place for all.

THE IMPACT OF GENDER BASED VIOLENCE ON STABILITY AND SECURITY

"How ironic it would be if women's issues, so long ignored in security studies as simply irrelevant, became a central focus of security scholars in the twenty-first century"¹

The strategic environment of our world is ever changing. Our globally interconnected world has brought with it globally interconnected problems. One of these problems is gender based violence (GBV). The links between GBV and a nation's security and stability are undeniable. High rates of such violence drain the state of both earnings and resources, and threatens stability and governance at all levels. It discourages investment, destroys social cohesion and limits employment and educational opportunities. GBV is an important barometer of state fragility as it points to the states inability to provide basic security, services or capacity to impose social controls on GBV behavior. This is particularly harmful to development efforts in low income and war torn countries.² We can ill afford to continue ignoring GBV in its various forms throughout the world. It is a public health issue and human rights issue affecting poverty, development and economic growth which are all critical to stable nations and a stable world.³

GBV for this paper is defined as 'any harm or suffering that is perpetrated against a woman or girl, man or boy and that has a negative impact on the physical, sexual or psychological health, development or identity of the person'. The root cause of the violence is founded in gender-based inequalities and gender-based discrimination.⁴ The term gender-based refers to the inferior or subordinate role of women in the construct of their respective societies rather than on a biological basis which defines a person's sex.⁵ Gender equality references the equal rights, responsibilities, obligations and opportunities of both genders. It considers access, participation and impact for both genders in actions such as legislation, policies and programs at all levels.⁶ GBV includes such acts as rape and sexual assault, child marriage, prostitution, female genital mutilation, dowry-related violence, trafficking, sexual gender based violence during armed conflict (SGBV), gendercide, 'honor' killings, forced sterilization and acid throwing. Any long-term solution to GBV is best addressed using cross cutting strategies at multiple levels with a coordinated and mutually reinforcing attack.⁷ This can most effectively and affordably be done using a human security model consisting of two components, physical security and human development. It is time to scale back military dominance of U.S. policy, consider alternative options and place value on the full elements of our national power. A human security model specifically confronts deteriorating conditions and their causes that increasingly plague many unstable areas of the world. It is a people-centered approach to overall security that is individualcentered rather than state-centered. It both secures and develops the people at the individual level. A combination of human security and development are essential elements of increased national, regional and global security.

The intent of this paper is to promote a better understanding of GBV and its impact on US and global stability and security. It will examine the macro and micro root causes of GBV. By applying a human security model it will demonstrate the potential of gender inclusive human development to contribute to economically and socially stronger nations. This creates a platform for equity that promotes a sustained peace, reduced GBV and more stable and secure nations.

The Impact of GBV on U.S. and Global Security

GBV not only causes a great damage on the victim's life but also creates a great burden to the stability and development of countries through high human, social and economic costs. All acts of GBV are unacceptable violations of human beings. Together they form a huge obstacle to human security and development which in turn have the potential to adversely impact global security. The following are three examples of GBV that illustrate the significance of GBV on stability and security at all levels of government and society. It is local, national and transnational crime at its worst and at the expense of women and children, healthy families, societies and prosperous nations.

Human Trafficking. Trafficking in persons (TIP) serves as the first illustration of targeted GBV impact. The Department of State (DOS) estimates that 80% of the transnational boarder trafficking are women and girls and 50% are minors.⁸ TIP reports an estimated 700,000 persons are trafficked worldwide annually including 14,500 - 17,500 into the U.S.⁹ The U.S. Federal Bureau of Investigation lists the U.S. as one of the higher transient and destination points for trafficked persons, unregulated and untaxed.¹⁰ Bureau of Justice Statistics cite that 83% of the reported incidents in the U.S. involved allegations of sex trafficking.¹¹ The DOS 2010 Trafficking in Persons (TIP) report indicates there are 12.3 million adults and children in forced labor, bonded labor and forced prostitution around the world.¹² Most trafficked persons are from poor countries, reducing labor and productivity while the potential for growth and development diminishes.

It is difficult to quantifiably measure the scope and costs of TIP due to the underground nature of the activity. Many of the consequences remain hidden, however it is clear the impacts are notable from the individual to the global level.¹³

Simply from an economic standpoint TIP costs the global community billions of dollars annually.¹⁴ The International Labor Organization (ILO) assessed the economic activity of human trafficking in the world at 31.6 billion dollars. The IMF estimated the turnover of international organized crime at \$1.5 trillion.¹⁵ TIP is third to arms and drugs as a source of illegal income.¹⁶ TIP is often intermixed with activities of organized crime that includes money laundering, drug use, racketeering, extortion, fraud, document forgery and increasing border control costs.¹⁷ Where organized crime flourishes, governments and the rule of law are undermined and weakened.¹⁸ It is not surprising that TIP has become becoming an increasing priority for governments throughout the world.¹⁹

The costs continue to escalate when considering the stress of GBV on the judicial, health and social systems as a result of TIP. Legal costs include requirements performed by the police, prosecution and defense services, courts, prison and probation services.²⁰ Public health costs include treatment for physical injuries, HIV/AIDS, STDs, abortions and reproductive and mental health trauma. Unlike many crimes that have a one-time impact the effects of TIP are manifested in the individual for years.²¹ Psychological trauma will have significant effects on the individual's mental health and well being for an extended time if not a lifetime.²² The social costs include a lack of education for those engaged in trafficking which further exacerbates a cycle of poverty, criminal behavior and stunts national development. It is evident that the interrelated

impacts resulting from the broad range of TIP related crimes has created a collective threat to global peace, security and stability.²³

Gendercide. New insights into population control as related to state stability and security include an additional demographic, that of sex ratios. Scholars argue that the exaggerated gender inequality leads to an altered security calculus for states. Gendercide contributes to the skewing of the sex ratio.²⁴ It is a result of coercive abortions, forced sterilization and gender selection that results from China's One Child Policy. The 1979 policy was enacted to stem rapid growth. China has a population growth challenge but there are more acceptable ways to control population growth than eliminating a particular gender. While China did not mandate population control by gender selection, the policy and the cultural preference for boys have resulted in this unplanned outcome. There is no other national policy affecting women's lives as significantly as this policy. The DOS's 2008 Human Rights Report on China lists the women's suicide rate at 500 per day, three times that of their male counterparts. Many observers believe that the birth limitation policy, preference for males, discrimination in education and employment and other societal factors contribute to this high rate.²⁵

The policy has had unintended consequences including an excessive of over 30 million males of prime marrying and military age, social instability and human trafficking. Stanford University projects China to have 47.4 million "surplus-men" by 2050 if this policy is not changed. The crime rate has nearly doubled in China in the past 20 years.²⁶ A study connecting higher sex ratios and crime rates, to include prostitution, sexual assault and trafficking concluded that these were interrelated factors.²⁷ In 2007 riots erupted in a village when planned parenting officials gathered up men and women

in violation of the policy and conducted mass sterilization and forced abortions.²⁸ China's Ministry of Public Security reports 90,000 "mass incidents" annually. Expanded social revolts have increased as noted in Congressional hearings citing mass incident increases to 120,000 in 2008.²⁹

China's size and composition pose a security demographic that presents a potential regional and international threat. This threat is referred to as the 'bare branch bachelor army' also described as 'the world's largest lonely hearts club.' China will have little choice but to build up the troops in the armed forces to contain the surplus men.³⁰ Policy makers and planner alike are foresighted to consider that in another decade China will have 40 million excess male bare branches. The troops have a minimally risk adverse government that at some point may wish them to give their lives in pursuit of national interests.³¹

Two additional demographic trends emerging from this policy are an elderly population disproportionate to young adults and an imposed low fertility rate. This reduces future workers to support China's expanding economy creating its own unintended economic threat. The level of inflicted violence against pregnant women is a consequence of this policy and has extended harmful effects on the Chinese males, families and social structure. It has potential destabilizing and security implications nationally and globally.

Rape and Sexual Assault in Armed Conflict. Rape and sexual assault are deliberately and systematically used against women and girls as weapons of war. The UN Security Council unanimously describes rape as a tactic of war and a threat to international security. It specifically notes that "women and girls are particularly

targeted by the use of sexual gender based violence (SGBV), including as a tactic of war to humiliate, dominate, instill fear in, disperse and/or forcibly relocate civilian members of a community or ethnic group." UN Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1820 strictly prohibits SGBV against civilians in armed conflict." ³² The purposes of using rape as an instrument of war are numerous. They range from commanders allowing it as 'soldier booty,' as a systematic and deliberate attempt to terrorize and control the local population, or to emasculate the males perceived ability to protect his wife and family. The results are a damaged, torn, fractured society where the women suffer from physical and psychological trauma. It accentuates HIV/AIDS rates, fistulas, cultural social exclusion, ostracism and children born out of this violence.³³

GBV takes place at three levels, the direct, structural and cultural level. The direct level assumes inflicting physical or psychological harm on an individual. The structural level includes systems, laws, institutions or policies which create exclusionary situations at the expense of others to include meeting basic needs. Violence inflicted as a result of traditions, religion or ideologies occurs at the cultural level.³⁴ It can and often does take place at all levels collectively as the three planes are often interrelated. At this point the affected people have lost their human security. They have become hostage to internal 'conditions' which create an environment where bad actors may appear and flourish. The conditions which must be addressed at the individual level to achieve human security are identified in a UN report as personal, community, economic, health, food, environmental, and political threats.³⁵ They are principally a function of lack of order, poverty and inequity highlighted by a lack of access and participation in social, economic and political decision making. This requires a conditions-based

response that is best executed with a human security strategy. An analysis of these conditions is a starting point for understanding important human security issues, beginning with the physical safety of the population. An effective human security protocol is foremost about protection of civilians (POC). Identifying the actors, existing legal frameworks, mitigating strategies and recommendations is principle to securing and developing the human security model as addressed in the following discussion of GBV in the DRC.

Background

Country Review. The DRC, formerly Zaire, is located in Central Africa. It is the third largest country in Africa, less than a fourth of the size of the US and has a population of 68 million. It is bordered by nine countries and has tremendous agricultural and hydropower potential. Its rich mineral wealth includes a plentiful supply of cobalt, copper, cadmium, industrial and gem-quality diamonds, gold, silver, zinc, manganese, tin, germanium, uranium, radium, bauxite, iron ore, and coal.³⁶ Despite the abundance of natural resources the DRC is among the poorest in the world according to the International Monetary Fund (IMF).

The DRC gained its independence from Belgium in 1960 and quickly entered into a period of political and social unrest. The spillover from the Rwandan genocide in 1994 ignited a series of wars and conflicts that continue today. By 2008 over 200,000 women and girls had been raped, the death toll was over 5 million and millions more were displaced.³⁷ A recent report published in the American Journal for Public Health has greatly magnified the number of rapes in the DRC citing 1.69 to 1.80 million women raped in their lifetime. This number included 407,397- 433,785 raped in the past 12

months. Their conclusions noted that future policies and programs should focus on eliminating the acceptance of and impunity surrounding sexual violence nationwide in the DRC while also maintaining and enhancing efforts to stop militias from perpetrating rape.³⁸

Armed Actors. Armed forces from a variety of sources brutalize the people in an environment marred with civil strife. Rape and other gender based violent crimes continue to be described as the worst in the world. The perpetrators are UN peacekeepers, the Forces Armées de la République Démocratique du Congo (FARDC) which is the Congolese National Army, the police forces and various internal and neighboring country militia groups. Predominant militia groups are the Democratic Forces for the Liberation of Rwanda (FDLR) made up of former Rwandan armed forces and Interhamwe militia, the National Congress for the Defense of the People (CNDP) whose claim was to fight the FDLR and the Lord's Resistance Army (LRA). The LRA is a brutalizing Ugandan rebel group that attacks the civilian population, particularly women and children.³⁹ The FARDC and police are unfortunately as guilty as the rebel groups with respect to committing SGBV against the population that it is charged to protect.

The Impact of GBV in the DRC on U.S. and Global Security

The DRC is a failing state with high - level needs, weak governance and low capacity.⁴⁰ Its natural resource trade has created a cycle of conflict resulting in an epidemic of GBV. Beyond moral urgings for addressing GBV there are utilitarian arguments for engagement. These have to do with the protection of access to valuable natural resources and to regional instability due to food security and migration. As

threats from internal conditions continue to evolve the instability in the DRC and Great Lakes region is a peril to both Africa and the world at large.

First, as pointed out by the 2010 Quadrennial Defense Review (QDR) Independent Review Panel regarding persistent problems from failed and failing states:

"the corrosive conditions common to failed states only add to the complexity of regional security situations, and thus complicate the burden of maintaining the integrity of the international system."⁴¹ These conditions include the profitable but ill managed natural resources in the DRC in both the mining industry and agricultural sector.

The rich deposits of coltan, cassiterite, timber, gold, and diamonds have created strong material incentives for competition in eastern DRC. The competition of scarce and valuable resources is a key factor in the lack of stability and continuation of war.⁴² The U.S. is the world's largest consumer of coltan, which it uses to produce consumer electronic products and high-end electronics critical to defense weapons systems. The DRC possesses 80 percent of coltan reserves – guaranteeing a role for the DRC in the international mineral trade as consumption increases. This is worth considering when the U.S. begins to strategically evaluate where its vulnerabilities lie in procuring critical minerals for tomorrow's defense technologies.⁴³ It benefits the U.S. to partner with the DRC in settling their conflict and gaining positive control of their natural resources. Such an alliance could assist the people in getting the profits of their nature is in the strategic interest of the U.S. In the event of future scarce mineral market access such an ally could potentially enable the U.S. to obtain critical assets at a fair market value.

Secondly, 2010 was marred by persistent armed conflict that was linked to the resurgence and radicalization of various armed groups in the DRC. This has resulted in a food security and migration emergency that is clearly an identifiable factor of the conflict. Around 70 percent of the population is food insecure ⁴⁴ Food availability, guality and the agricultural livelihoods have been seriously harmed by the armed conflicts. Chronic instability due to lack of enforcement of the rule of law and increased competition over natural resources fuels this crisis. Lack of human security with respect to protecting the women at home or while traveling and working in the fields contributes to this predicament. Women produce 80% of food crops for household consumption and 95% of rural women work in agriculture and dominate agricultural production in the DRC.⁴⁵ Resource centered migration has a destabilizing effect on the families, economy, cities and the region. The impact of meeting these urgent needs has required massive U.S. and international humanitarian operations.⁴⁶ The economic and social instability created by the loss of production and migration is unsettling to the DRC and region.

Third, the humanitarian situation in the DRC represents a serious crisis. SGBV continues to be used as a deliberate tactic of war. It is a crime of great magnitude and concentrated evil against women and girls that has garnered no effective state, regional or international intervention. Unfortunately for the people it is business as usual in the eastern DRC. The use of SGBV against the population represents a real impediment to peace. It is certainly a major impediment to establishing stability in the DRC and surrounding areas. An absence of political will at both the national and international level has left the population as casualties despite codified legal prohibitions.

United Nations Resolutions. The UN has been the lead player in the roles of women in armed conflict since the signing of the Geneva Convention and establishment of the UN Commission of Status of Women (CSW) 1946. The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) was signed in 1979.⁴⁷ The Declaration and Platform for Action (PFA) was developed at the Beijing Conference in 1995 empowering women by national and international governments by action through laws, policies, programs and development priorities.⁴⁸ Gender specific UN resolutions further include the United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1325 (2000). This was a landmark document addressing international women's rights, peace and security issues, specifically the disproportionate and unique impact of war on women.⁴⁹ UNSCRs 1820 (2008), 1888 and 1889 (2009) address sexual violence as a threat to international peace and security, recognizing that the use of rape and sexual violence as a tactic of warfare is a matter of the same. The resolutions urge an increase in the participation of women in peace and security efforts. It requests women's protection advisers and units, and the retraining of security forces. All actors are urged to incorporate a gender perspective in peace and security efforts as well as post conflict economic and political decision making.⁵⁰

A key UN document relevant to SGBV is the United Nations "Responsibility to Protect (R2P) (2005). R2P principles stipulate that states have an obligation to protect their citizens from mass atrocities, that the international community should assist them in doing so and that if the State in question fails to act appropriately, the responsibility to do so falls to the larger community of States.⁵¹ The situation in Libya has put R2P front and center in diplomacy and security. It begs the question as to how far NATO's

intervention to protect civilians in Libya represents a deepening of the norm of responsibility to protect (R2P). On one hand there appears to be a progressive acceptance of R2P by the international community. On the other hand the abstentions of three emerging countries, China, Brazil and India (in addition to Germany and Russia) highlight the 10/5 split. They did not veto the vote but it does call in to question their willingness to bear the responsibility and cost of enforcing international law.⁵² The current selective use of R2P may indeed have significant consequences for future use of this doctrine. Finally, a controversial UN Mapping Report released October 2010 focuses on the most serious incidents across the DRC from 1993 through 2003. Its findings noted that women and children were the main victims of much of the violence and provides recommendations for engaging this issue (see appendix A).⁵³

United States Legislation. The U.S. has three pieces of supporting legislation. Public Law (PL) 109-456, DRC Relief, Security and Democracy Promotion Act states the President should appoint a Special Envoy for the Great Lakes Region to help coordinate efforts to resolve the instability and insecurity in eastern Congo.⁵⁴ The Lords of Resistance Army (LRA) Disarmament and Northern Uganda Recovery Act contains a four point strategy to address the LRA rebel challenge.⁵⁵ The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Sec 1502 requires the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) registered manufacturers to exercise due diligence on the source and chain of custody on DRC originating minerals. The DOS is required to submit a strategy to address the illicit minerals trade in the regional and linkages between conflict minerals and armed groups that have resulted in extreme levels of violence, particularly SGBV (see appendix B).⁵⁶

DRC Legislation. The DRC Constitution and Articles 14 and 15 effective February 16, 2006 hold the government responsible for eliminating all forms of discrimination against women. It directs full participation in development and institutions with guaranteed parity at all levels. It fights all forms of violence against women and makes SV a crime against humanity punishable under law.⁵⁷ The Comprehensive Strategy on Combating Sexual Violence in the DRC and the National Action Plan (NAP) (2009) are frameworks that strengthen, prevent, protect and respond to SGBV through specific actions (see appendix C).⁵⁸

There is no lack of national or international resolutions and legislation. While well meaning intentions and political rhetoric abound for the most part there has been little real substantive progress. The DRC needs a champion to synchronize and direct a multi-sector, comprehensive solution to achieve stability and peace. The DRC has not demonstrated adequate interest, capacity or political will in addressing SGVB. Overall the international community has fulfilled its obligation to the women and girls with a triple-A syndrome of apathy, ad hoc practices and amnesia that is across international institutions and structures.⁵⁹ The little progress that has been made in the development of the DRC is the result of inadequately coordinated and resourced government and non-governmental entities. The UN alone has many cross cutting agencies within its organization that along with international level Departments of State, Justice, Defense, AID and agencies such as the World Bank have all made contributions. There are at least 4000 NGOs registered with the DRC Ministry of Planning and Finance Ministry⁶⁰ However, there is no one centralized authority to orchestrate a coherent plan that spans all of the contributing partners and bordering neighbors. For any progress to be made

substantial resources would have to be applied. It is clear that greater resourcing and a new strategy is needed.

The U.S. should appoint a full time Special Envoy to the Great Lakes Region in accordance with PL109-456 to help coordinate efforts to resolve the instability and insecurity in Eastern Congo. The Envoy should synchronize a comprehensive human security plan as a local, ground up foreign policy intervention. Full inclusion of women *must* be a U.S. and international requisite in planning interventions. It makes no sense to exclude 50% of the population from human security and development planning. After all, women are often the ones who have to deal with the effect of family and community devastation after the fighting stops despite their exclusion from social, economic and political power. The Envoy should not have the illusion that he/she will solve the DRC's problems on their own nor should they so desire. Developing ownership, capacity building and sustainability at the local level is critical to increased security. All Congolese have a right to be involved in the planning as they will have to live with and manage the consequences. The goal is to develop the population at the individual level and strengthen legitimacy of local authorities while massaging an alignment with national authorities.⁶¹ It is expected that the DRC simultaneously attend to its responsibility to protect and provide for its population. It is currently no more than a failed state that does what all failed states do, which is to "not" provide the basic services, infrastructure, and security for its people, territories or natural resources.

Human Security through Protection Mechanisms

Physical Security. Foreign military power in and of itself is not going to resolve SGBV or bring long term peace and prosperity to the DRC. Nor is any country likely to

commit sufficient military resources to do so. The government must establish a monopoly over foreign and home grown violence. The nation's armed and police forces must operate in a legally, socially responsible manner.⁶² They are particularly expected not to inflict violence on their own population. Simply put the DRC needs to reform its overall security sector in order to establish a foundation for human security and human development. This requires a focus on its internal national defense forces, law enforcement agencies and judicial legal system. The US and international community should apply pressure in encouraging and supporting the DRC to: (1) train, pay and professionalize a gender integrated armed and police force, (2) stop impunity for violators of the rules of law (3) manage their mining industry which fuels SGBV, conflict and corruption and (4) establish a judicial infrastructure with institutional frameworks and organizations that interpret and enforce the rule of law in order to protect the population and settle matters of conflict.⁶³

First, the defense and law enforcement organizations must be professionalized. The government must *vet*, train, inculcate values, equip and *pay* the national armed forces and police forces and take care of their Families.⁶⁴ A correct place to initiate this reform and address the serious SGBV issue is by improving gender integration in both the military and police forces. This may require a transitional quota system to reach a critical mass of females in the organization in order to overcome cultural or institutional based gender discrimination. The army consists of 2.59% females and the police force 5.11% female. The cultural view of both of these professions as man's work does not entice young females to enlist.⁶⁵ A recruitment campaign and role modeling platform can ease this issue. Gender awareness must be integrated into training for all

uniformed personnel. This is to educate and sensitize them to the civilian female population that they are obligated to protect. Training is also necessary to ensure that their female counterparts are protected, fairly advanced and receive the professional dignity and respect due all uniformed professionals. Leadership must be held accountable. It will be hard for a war torn community to accept gender equality if the law enforcement organizations themselves do not reflect it.

There are multiple mission-related values to incorporating females into the two professions. Experience and evidence have proven women within the ranks leads to more civilian trust in the military or police institutions. They serve as role models and promote conditions that contribute to peace building in other ways such as prevention mechanisms, gender inclusion and grassroots peace movements.⁶⁶ The attributes of conciliation, ability to control aggression, leadership experience in running the household and a more gentle nature is a capability that women can bring that men by nature often cannot.⁶⁷ Studies have shown that women are more effective in getting information from rape victims. Victims are reluctant to report rape due to cultural, religious or society's imposition of personal or family shame. They are far more likely to confide in other women, this is especially true in non-Western societies. If we want women to come forward to report violations the first step is to recruit women to be available to receive them.⁶⁸

Much of the empirical data supporting the role of women in uniforms comes from their role in peacekeeping and peace building operations. Integrated female uniformed and civilian units have demonstrated positive operational impacts globally. Examples include the 20 year presence in South Lebanon by the integrated Norwegian Battalion,

gender balanced operations in Namibia and UN gendered policing units in East Timor, Kosovo and Sierra Leon, Angola, Guatemala and Haiti. Uniformed women were found to be trusted more by the local populace in areas of internal strife such as Bosnia, Cambodia, El Salvador, Liberia and South Africa, particularly when they made up significant portion of the ranks.⁶⁹

Multiple tools for promoting the role of women in defense and law enforcement include the Nepal Project (NP) and the International Network to Promote the Rule of Law (INP-ROL). The NP specifically addresses GBV, women's access to justice and women in the police force itself. The INP-ROL is an internet-based network on ROL including 300 females' members around the world.⁷⁰ These programs illustrate two examples where women within the ranks are contributing to stability and security.

Second, the international community must demand that the DRC *stop impunity* of all perpetrators. It must disarm, remove, arrest and prosecute all human rights abusers and mineral traffickers particularly those senior persons with command authority. There can be little development or peace in the DRC without individual human security. The Congolese government must dialogue with its neighbors regarding human rights violations, harboring perpetrators, natural resource exploitations and trade agreements. These all fuel SGVB in the eastern DRC. The U.S. should increase pressure on the Great Lakes Region in executing the LRA Disarmament Act. It should pass a similar piece of legislation in support of ridding the DRC of the FDLR. The people will never feel safe as long as they are allowed to operate in the DRC.

Third, the international community must encourage and technically support the DRC in managing its mining industry so it can protect its population, environment and

profits. The illegal extraction of the minerals contributes significantly to SGBV in the eastern DRC. The DRC should fully commit to the Extractives Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI) whose principles are designed to strengthen transparency and good governance of the extractive industries. An external accountability mechanism should be in place based on poor governance indicators at the national level. The international community should continue pressure to ensure compliance with a credible tracking system to support both safety and profits of the population. The U.S. should unrelentingly execute the provisions of Sec 1502 of the Dodd-Frank Act to ensure due diligence regarding supply chain tracking of lucrative minerals.

Finally, the international community must encourage and provide funding and technical support to the DRC government in establishing a transition judiciary system. A judicial capability is critical in order to hold criminal and human rights violators to task, legitimize their governments 'right to rule' and bring stability and security to the country. The Liberian Role of Non-State Justice Systems in Fostering the ROL in Post-Conflict Societies Project is a helpful model. It illustrates how to provide guidance to national and international policymakers on the role of customary justice systems in post-conflict environments.

A state's ability to exact control over its territory is a prerequisite for development or other forms of social progress.⁷¹ The recommendations above should be taken concurrently with the development recommendations below as both are interrelated and mutually reinforcing.

HUMAN SECURITY THROUGH HUMAN DEVELOPMENT

Social and Community Security. Developing and decentralizing gender inclusive human capacity at the social, economic and political levels is essential to ensuring equity of the nation's full population. These are the interlocking axes of discrimination and oppression for women. At every level gender inclusion is the pathway to human and institutional development, good policy and governance.

The DRC possesses powerful legal and political tools to address SGBV and gender inclusion by having codified multiple national and international documents. Additionally, the UN appointed a special representative to combat SGBV and help countries such as the DRC strengthen rule of law, improve accountability and stop impunity. The newly created UN Women's Office recently received the former President of Chile as its Executive Director. The U.S. established the Office of Global Women's Issues to coordinate foreign policy issues related to the political, economical and social advancement of all women The U.S. President and DOS both stress the importance of women foremost in the three pillars of our foreign policy, defense, diplomatic and development as agents of change who can drive economic growth and stability.⁷² As stated the DRC government has the support of many influential document and political actors to deal with their SGBV, gender equity and consequential national security issues. Unfortunately a lack of political will and traditional attitudes and customs trump all of this support in many if not most cases, contradicting the rights afforded to women. The best hope is the many international NGOs who are doing yeoman's work to mitigate the effects of the gender inequity. A single point of contact (translate – Special Envoy) to harmonize and direct efforts could substantially advance the contributions of the whole of government (WoG) and the NGO communities. It has the potential to move

the DRC in a long overdue direction of reduced SGBV and improved stability and security. The vehicle for this movement can be found by gender inclusion in the social (education, health and religion), economic and political sectors.

If there is no sense of social cohesion, sense of interconnectedness or trust amongst each other it is difficult if even possible to ignite the engines of economy, political discourse or any other forum requiring cooperation or sharing.⁷³ Civil society organizations (CSO) are paramount in many third world countries and the DRC is no exception. Gender equality and the development of a strong civil society are important to bringing progress and stability to the eastern DRC. It is time for change. This will require a large number of people to change their attitude and behavior. Change starts with gender inclusive education.

Educational Security. Rising education leads to changes in social - economic levels and political culture. The path to inclusion, equity and a better way ahead for both genders and the DRC as a nation lies in education. It can be of no surprise that the DRC has struggled to advance considering only 17 Congolese had university degrees prior to their independence (1960). There was not one doctor, lawyer, dentist, engineer or like professional. Of nearly 5000 senior officials in the civil service only three were African. The Belgium's ensured that the Congolese were ill prepared to govern themselves and they did an effective job.⁷⁴ To advance and better participate in its development the DRC has to prioritize, budget and resource an upgraded gender inclusive education system. Currently the school life expectancy rate from primary through college is nine years for males and seven years for females.⁷⁵ No country can expect to thrive at this educational level.

Three priorities to act upon are inequality identification, education quality and financing. First, identify why a child is not in school. This is particularly true for girls who exist in an environment where they are far undereducated. Identify illiterate adult women who would like to be educated but have not had the opportunity. This may be due to distance, safety, affordability, planting and harvest requirements, IDP migration, or policy priority without accountability. The second challenge is a lack of schools, materials and teachers. There are numerous models of unconventional educational models to overcome this obstacle. For example, in India mobile classrooms are brought to remote areas emphasizing literacy, numeracy and essential life skill as well as education on hygiene, HIV/AIDS, acceptable gender norms and equality. They provide access, safety social integration and education that deliver a simple but effective way to improve educational outcomes for girls, boys and adults. ⁷⁶ It is also a valuable venue to teach civic education, inclusion, tolerance and national identity. Third, the government at all levels must be held accountable in an area where they are currently failing their youth, women and their nation's potential recovery. It must finance and decentralize education in order to develop the country and facilitate economic recovery. U.S. and international donors can help this effort by tying assistance input to output at all levels. This serves to measure impact, manage results and ensure mutual accountability.

Health Security. The UNAID National Composite Policy Index (NCPI) 2007 lists disturbingly absent protections for women in the DRC's National Action Plan (NAP) and AIDS policy. It reflects a lack of equal access for women compared to men in prevention, treatment and care of HIV/AIDs and SGBV events. SGVB greatly increases

women's rates for HIV/AIDS as does the practice of polygamy. Lack of access to education and medical care exasperates this problem where there is great need to medical and psychological counseling. Limited infrastructure, transportation, funds and child care further hamper women's efforts for care. Local clinics and mobile clinics can serve to supplement the shortage.

An example of such clinics is operated by Merlin Medical Relief. It provides mobile primary and secondary care, targets areas impacted by SGBV and trains health care providers to do likewise. A second example is two hospitals that treat SGVB, Heal Africa and Panzi. Heal Africa runs its main hospital in a large city and establishes programs and training in the rural areas. Panzi is a key referral center for a new pathology that has emerged as a result of war, fistula. These are holes in the bladder, vagina and rectum that are caused by rapes, gang rapes or attacks using bayonets, wood or even guns through which the urine and/or feces pass uncontrollably. The Economist magazine recently estimated that 80% of the fistula cases in the DRC were a result of SGVB from the ongoing conflict. Women are often abandoned by their husband and families and forced to leave the community in an isolated existence due to the overwhelming smell. By dereliction in its responsibilities to provide adequate provide health care for its population the government perpetuates a major obstacle to the recovery of SGBV victims of all ages.⁷⁷

Religion. Religion plays an important part in the daily lives of the population in the DRC which has an 80% following of Christianity (55% Catholic, 30% Protestant).⁷⁸ Religion can be a motivation for conflict and a patriarchal and religious structure that

subordinates women. Alternatively it can be a tool for promoting gender equality, reconciliation and peace building amongst genders and their respective communities.

The practical application of religious principles can be a development multiplier. It encourages providing and sharing good health care, food and water and serving your neighbor and community. It supports treating each other fairly, with respect and educating the proper response to the stigma placed upon raped individuals.⁷⁹ Faith based actors can work with local religious leaders in such areas as establishing early warning systems, reinforcing spiritual norms in confronting perpetrators and in the overall response to victims of SGBV. They bring compassion, emotional healing, forgiveness, hope and reassurance to individuals and communities affected by GBV, and serve as promoters of peace and reconciliation. The forward deployed churches are valued not only for their educational, medical and subsistence aid but also for serving as islands of integrity in a sea of corruption.⁸⁰ They are often trusted more by the people than the secular government actors.⁸¹

An example of women working through interfaith connectivity is Liberia's Women in Peace building Network. They played a key role in helping to broker an end to the Liberian civil war when Christian and Muslim women activists came together during the civil war. They managed to pressure leaders into signing the Accra Comprehensive Peace Agreement resulting to the end of over a decade of conflict.⁸² The intersection between religion and human development is a critical value-added junction.

Economic Security. A World Bank report confirms that gender discrimination results in greater poverty, slower economic growth, weaker governance and a lower standard of living for the people in the respective society.⁸³ As well as contributing to a
break down authority and creating predatory behavior the ongoing mineral conflicts have destroyed the DRC's economic infrastructure.⁸⁴ The top-down economic structures does not serve the people as the resources do not reach them. As a result they have become dependent upon NGO aid for their very subsistence rather than developing their own institutional capacity.

Boosting women's access to a reasonable level of basic economic rights would help mitigate the people's economic struggles. It helps increase gender equality, provides for the family and builds the nation's wealth. One venue for access is through micro financing done with non-profiteering entities. UN Capital Development Fund (UNCDF) impact studies indicate that it helps very poor households meet basic needs, protects against risk and improves household welfare. It facilitates stability and growth and empowers women by supporting gender equity with economic participation.

Examples of economic support initiatives include the NGO Apromev that trains women how to sew by hand and then by machine. If they are not literate then reading and writing classes are first. It sells their wares in the marketplace, giving the women back 30% of the earnings and supports an on-site elementary school with the rest. A second example is Peace for Pigs (PFP) where each participant in the project is provided with a female piglet as a "loan." The loan is to be repaid with one piglet from each of the first two litters of the participant's pig. Each participant is provided with a short course of instruction in husbandry. It fosters sustainable peace by rising agricultural productivity and the neighborly cooperative husbandry practices inherent in the project.⁸⁵ Empowering the women through economics has raised their status and respect in their communities and subsequently their social and political inclusion as well.

Political Security. Women's participation in civil society and the economic sphere must be extended to the political table at all levels of government. The roots of conflicts are often political in nature and require political solutions involving all affected parties.⁸⁶ As the most marginalized populations in conflict women are often left out of the peace negotiating process. There are valid reasons as to why this should not be the case. Beyond a variety of codified resolutions and legislation stating that women will be included it is a matter of equal rights for participation and potential for change. Stable, developed societies respect the rights of both genders. If half of the population is not represented in the peace process it is not as likely that their perspectives and needs will be properly addressed. Women have been shown to transcend political, ethnic and religious divides based on shared interest of family and community as demonstrated throughout the world in such conflict ridden areas as Ireland, Palestine and Israel, the Balkans, and Sierra Leon. They have proven themselves to be better bridge builders and are perceived to be less corrupt or threatening, yet they continue to be inadequately represented at all levels of political decision-making tables. Inasmuch, they are unable to ensure adequate policy responses targeting prevention, actual conflict or post conflict development.87

The DRC Constitution (2006, Article 14) requires that the state ensures the equality of gender representation at all levels, national, provincial and local. However, as the Electoral Institute of the Sustainability of Democracy in Africa reported on the 2006 elections, "these provisions seem only to be statements of intention, as there were no adequate mechanisms in place to ensure and enforce equal gender representation in the 2006 national and provincial elections".⁸⁸ Inclusion is vital and may require

transitional quotas that are enforced to overcome institutional and cultural traditions and biases. The National Democratic Institute (NDI) is an example of an organization that believes equitable participation of women in politics and government is essential to building and sustaining democracy. NDI helps women acquire the tools necessary to participate successfully in all aspects of the political process in challenging environments. It has helped women around the world to develop the skills needed to design a campaign strategy, identify the key people and organizations that can influence an election and communicate a clear strategy. They help women engage in legislatures, political parties and civil society as leaders, activists and informed citizens.⁸⁹ This is necessary to ensure that gender inclusive and family issues are included in policy, programming and agenda setting. The U.S. and international communities should again tie measured outcomes to foreign aid, particularly aid in support of elections.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The DRC government is dysfunctional. Their inability and disinterest in protecting their people, resources and territories has created national instability and insecurity that has global implication. The overarching strategy to resolve the conflict fueled GBV can be summed up in five recommendations to the DRC: (1) partner with a U.S. Special Envoy, (2) *end impunity*, (3) establish ROL forces and legal systems (4) enact mineral trade controls and (5) enforce existing gender equality supporting resolutions and laws at all social, economical and political levels. Programming must be resourced, promoted and targeted to the decentralized level to build civilian capacity by

the participation of women. See appendix D for specific details of the recommendations that the U.S. should take, and make to the DRC, UN and international community.

This paper does not support leveraging foreign military intervention action to influence the DRC government. It also does not support sustaining any country with endless aid. The U.S. and international community should apply unified political pressure on the DRC to protect and secure its people and resources. This pressure should be extended to the DRC's responsibility to develop all of its population and its institutions. The political response should be tied to condition-based aid that is measured, tracked and monitored. U.S. and international governmental assistance should require the DRC to account for the distribution and outcomes of all foreign aid. Foreign aid which makes up much of the DRC budget is the best possible leverage to encourage the DRC to adopt the recommendations above. The DRC has received billions of dollars in aid over the years but little to show for it in terms of stability, economic growth or human development. Historically and currently the DRC's chronic aid dependency provides no incentive or evidence that it is helping the country develop. The DRC has not demonstrated the political will to implement international or national laws addressing the issues that continue to destabilize their country. If the DRC cannot or will not comply, or make measurable advancements, with this expectation then all foreign aid should be cut off. The UN has passed resolutions and imposed sanctions and restrictions including an arms embargo, travel ban and assets freeze on individuals and entities. The ICC has issued multiple arrest warrants for rebel and military leaders. These efforts are helpful and should continue as should foreign aid that produces measured results, preferably coordinated and driven by a Special Envoy. This signals

mutual accountability and commitments for all parties. If the DRC is responsive and accountable in its duty to secure and develop it total population and institutions the assistance should continue. If they are non-compliant aid should cease. The global community does not have a magic wand to fix the DRC. We can partner with the DRC but ultimately it is the responsibility and purview of the DRC citizens to develop their country.

<u>CONCLUSIONS</u>

Gender based violence is a serious problem that is an obstacle to equality, stability, security and peace throughout the world. It is rooted in inequity and discrimination at the individual and institutional levels primarily based on patriarchal, social and cultural norms. A plethora of legislation and resolutions exist to combat the problem. Sadly, there is a lack of political will at both the national and international level to address global solutions to what is a global problem.

It is an illusion to believe that we can combat the dysfunctional norms and politics at the root of these grave human rights violations or bring peace and prosperity to any fragile state through military means alone. A better response is to identify the conditions that create the instability and violence from a human security lens. Applying a bottom-up human security model secures and develops the population at the individual level. It requires long term multi-sectored solutions addressing the social context and the gender inequities that form a core element of this context. To continue to neglect this issue carries a high human, social services and economic cost to not just the individual and family but to the communities, societies and nations at large. Moral deliberation and application of justice are reasons in their own to address GBV and the

right thing to do. The inequities that lead to such conduct are inconsistent with the professed values of our society.

Pragmatically there are utilitarian reasons to engage in this discussion. GVB exacts a substantial burden on national and global economies and furthers suffering on the entire society. Billions of dollars spent have not stopped the DRC from being devoured by poor governance resulting in inept and corrupt social, political, legal and economic institutions. Military engagement is unaffordable, as eventually so is doing nothing. A policy of deliberate engagement with a gender inclusive human security approach would be a less costly way to deal with unstable areas of the world and likely more effective in the long run. Taking this approach in the DRC as well as other unstable and ungoverned territories would improve our national security status by nonkinetically assisting failing states in managing their ungoverned space, protecting access to valuable natural resources and meeting our R2P international requirements.

Endnotes

¹ Valerie M. Hudson and Andrea Den Boer, "A Surplus of Men, A Deficit of Peace," *International Security*, Vol. 26, No. 4 (Spring 2002): 38.

² Alys WIIIman and Megumi Makisaka, *World Development Report 2011 (Background Paper), Interpersonal Violence Prevention, A Review of the Evidence and Emerging Lessons,* (Washington, DC: World Band, August 24, 2010

³ Andrew R. Morrison and Maria Beatriz Orlando, The Costs and Impacts of Gender-Based Violence in Developing Countries: Methodological Considerations and New Evidence. World Bank Website November 4, 2004). 6. <u>http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTGENDER/Resources/costsandimpactsofgbv.pdf</u> (accessed November 4, 2010).

⁴ Gender Secretariat, Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (SIDA), Action Plan for Sida's Work Against Gender-Based Violence, 2008-2010 (SIDA, Department of Democracy and Development).

⁵ Inger Skjelsbaek and Dan Smith, *Gender, Peace and Conflict* (Thousand Oaks, CA, SAGE Publishers Ltc, 2001), 84.

⁶ Dan Mazurana, Angela Raven-Roberts, and Jane Parpart, Gender, Conflict, and Peacekeeping, (New York, Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc., 2005), 13-15.

⁷ UNAIDS and World Health Organization, *World Health Report: Addressing Violence Against Women and HIV/AIDS - What Works?* (Geneva, Switzerland, WHO Press, 2010), 1.

⁸ Department of State, Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons, "Trafficking in Persons Report" (Washington, DC., Department of State, <u>http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2005/46606.htm</u>, June 3, 2005) (accessed January 10, 2011).

⁹ Calibur, "Report for the Department of Justice, Estimating Human Trafficking Into the United States: Development of a Methodology", (Fairfax, VA, Calibur, ICF International CO, December 2006), 4.

¹⁰ Department of State, Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons, "Trafficking in Persons Report" (Washington, DC., Department of State, <u>http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2005/46606.htm</u> (accessed June 3, 2005)

¹¹ Ibid.

¹² National Criminal Justice Reference Service (Washington DC., U.S. Department of Justice, <u>http://www.ncjrs.gov/spotlight/trafficking/facts.html</u>, December 29, 2010) (accessed March 1, 2011).

¹³ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, United Nations Global Initiative to Fight Human Trafficking, "An Introduction to Human Trafficking: Vulnerability, Impact and Action" (New York, United Nations, <u>http://www.nato-pa.int/default.asp?SHORTCUT=368</u>, 2008) (accessed April 21, 2011), 81.

¹⁴ Ibid., 96

¹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ Ibid., 97.

¹⁸ Department of State, Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons, "Trafficking in Persons Report" (Washington, DC., Department of State, <u>http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2005/46606.htm</u>, June 3, 2005) (accessed January 23, 2011).

¹⁹ Elzbieta M. Gozdziak, PH.D. and Micah N. Bump, M.A., *Data and Research on Human Trafficking: Bibliography of Research-Based Literature,* (Washington, DC., Institute for the Study of International Migration, Walsh School of Foreign Service, Georgetown University, 2008), 13.

²⁰ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, United Nations Global Initiative to Fight Human Trafficking, "An Introduction to Human, 93

²¹ Ibid., 86.

²² Ibid., 84.

²³ Ibid., 100.

²⁴ Andrea den Boer and Valerie M. Hudson, "The Security Threat of Asia's Sex Ratios" (SAIS Review vol. XXIV no. 2 (Summer-Fall 2004), 27-43.

²⁵ Department of State, 2008 Human Rights Report: China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau), (Washington, DC, 2009, <u>http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2008/eap/119037.htm</u>) (accessed April 22, 2011).

²⁶ The Economist "Gendercide", *The Economist Online, March 6-12, 2010*, <u>http://www.downturk.info/116272-the-economist-6-march-2010.html</u>, 79.

²⁷ Lena Edlund, Hongbin Li, Junjian Yi and Junsen ZZhang, "Sex ratios and Crime: Evidence from China's One-Child Policy" (Bonn, Institute for Study of Labor, Discussion Paper 3214 December 2007), 23

²⁸ U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Hearing before the Tom Lantos Human Rights Commission, *Thirty Years of the One-Child Policy in China*, 111th Cong., 1st Session, November 10, 2009, 7.

²⁹ Murray Scot Tanner, Ph.D., Asia Security Analyst, China Studies Division, CNA, "Unrest in China and the Chinese State's Institutional Responses: Testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission" Testimony (February 25, 2011).

³⁰ Kaz Ross, "An "army of bachelors"? China's Male Population as a World Threat" (Journal of Asia Pacific Studies, Vol 1, No 2, 2010), 354-355.

³¹ Valerie M. Hudson and Andrea Den Boer, "A Surplus of Men, A Deficit of Peace (Security and Sex Ratios in Asia's Largest States)", International Security, Vol 26, No. 4 (Spring 2002), (President and Fellows of Harvard College and the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, MIT Press Journal, MA, 2002), p 36-38.

³² Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, UN, Rape: A Weapon of War, <u>http://www.ohchr.org/en/newsevents/pages/rapeweaponwar.aspx</u> (accessed February 2011).

³³ Tsjeard Bouta and Georg Frerks, *Women's Roles in Conflict Prevention, Conflict Resolution and Post-Conflict Reconstruction*, (Netherlands, Netherlands Institute of International Relations, 2002), 29.

³⁴ Alys Willman and Megumi Makisaka (Conflict, Crime and Violence Team (SDV), *World Development Report 2011: Interpersonal Violence Prevention - A Review of the Evidence and Emerging Lessons,* (Washington, DC: World Bank, August 2010), 53.

³⁵ The United Nations Development Program (UNDP) Office, *Human Development Report* 1994 (New York: Oxford University Press, 1994), 23.

³⁶ Central Intelligence Agency (CIA). *The World Fact book*. CIA Website January 20, 2011. <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/cg.html</u> (accessed January 20, 2011).

³⁷ Global Issues. The Democratic Republic of Congo. Global Issues Website August 21, 2010. <u>http://www.globalissues.org/article/87/the-democratic-republic-of-congo</u> (accessed October 20, 2010).

³⁸ Caryn Redenkamp, PhD, Amber Peterman, PhD, and Tia Palermo, PhD, "Estimates and Determinants of Sexual Violence Against Women in the Democratic Republic of Congo", American Journal of Public Health, Vol 101, No. 6 (June 2011): 1060-1067.

³⁹ Ted Dagne, "The Crisis in the Democratic Republic of Congo: Implications for U.S. National Security Congressional," *before the Subcommittee on Terrorism, Unconventional Threats and Capabilities* (November 30, 2010)

⁴⁰ Secretary, Conflict and Fragility, Do No Harm, International Support for Statebuilding, 31.

⁴¹ Stephen J. Hadley and William J. Perry, *Meeting America's National Security Needs in the 21st Century – The Final Report of the Quadrennial Defense Review Independent Panel (corrected advanced copy)*, (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace), 27.

⁴² Dena Montague, "Stolen Goods: Coltan and Conflict in the Democratic Republic of Congo," SAIS Review Volume 22, Number 1, (Winter-Spring 2002): 103-118.

⁴³ John Lee and Joseph S. Nye, Jr, "Congolese Minerals: Implications for U.S. National Security," August 19, 2009, linked from the Center for New American Security (CNAS), <u>http://www.cnas.org/blogs/natural security/2009/08/congolese-minerals-implications-us-national-security.htm</u> (accessed November 29, 2010).

⁴⁴ United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization Office, "Consolidated Appeals 2011 Democratic Republic of the Congo," linked from The United Nations Home Page at <u>http://www.fao.org/emergencies/tce-appfund/tce-appeals/consolidated-appeals-</u> <u>2011/drc2011/en/</u> (accessed January 20, 2011).

⁴⁵ United States AID, "Land Tenure and Property Rights Profile – Democratic Republic of Congo", 2010, <u>http://usaidlandtenure.net/usaidltprproducts/country-profiles/democratic-republic-of-congo</u> (accessed April 22, 2011).

⁴⁶ United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization Office, "Consolidated Appeals 2011 Democratic Republic of the Congo," linked from The United Nations Home Page at <u>http://www.fao.org/emergencies/tce-appfund/tce-appeals/consolidated-appeals-2011/drc2011/en/</u> (accessed January 20, 2011).

⁴⁷ Convention on Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) Home Page, <u>http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/</u> (accessed November 13, 2010).

⁴⁸ Tsjeard Bouta and Georg Frerks, *Women's Roles in Conflict Prevention, Conflict Resolution and Post-Conflict Reconstruction*, 19.

⁴⁹ United Nations, "UNSCR 1325." October 31, 2000, <u>http://monusco.unmissions.org/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=dry7XTTs4Os%3d&tabid=4078&mid=4</u> 030 (accessed October 10, 2010).

⁵⁰ United Nations, "UNSCR MONUSCO ACTIVITIES, SEXUAL VIOLENCE RESOLUTIONS", <u>http://monusco.unmissions.org/Default.aspx?tabid=4072</u> (accessed October 10, 2010).

⁵¹ Carr Center for Human Rights, Harvard Kennedy School and US Army Peacekeeping and Stability Operations Institute, *Mass Atrocity Response Operations: A Military Planning Handbook (MARO),* (Boston, MA, Harvard College, 2010), 11-12.

⁵² Tim Dunne and Jes Gifkins, "Libya and R2P: Norm Consolidation or a Perfect Storm?", April 19, 2011, <u>http://www.opendemocracy.net/tim-dunne-jess-gifkins/libya-and-r2p-norm-consolidation-or-perfect-storm</u> (accessed April 27, 2011).

⁵³ UN Human Rights, Office of the High Commissioner, *United Nations Human Rights Mapping Report (and Q&A),* (New York, United Nations, October 2010 with Q&A @ <u>http://www.hrw.org</u>) (accessed October 1, 2010).

⁵⁴ Democratic Republic of the Congo Relief, Security, and Democracy Promotion Act, Public Law 109-456, 109th Congress (2005-2006), <u>http://www.govtrack.us/congress/bill.xpd?bill=s109-2125&tab=summary</u>.

⁵⁵ Barack Obama, U.S. President, *Letter from the President on the Strategy to Support the Disarmament of the Lord's Resistance Army,* (The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, November 24, 2010), 1.

⁵⁶ *Dodd-Frank Financial Reform Act,* 111th Cong., 2md sess (January 5, 2010), Sec 1502, 838-843.

⁵⁷ United Nations Organization Stabilization Mission in the Democratic Republic of the Congo Homepage, <u>http://monusco.unmissions.org/Default.aspx?tabid=4112</u> (accessed January 10, 2011).

⁵⁸ United Nations, "Comprehensive Strategy on Combating Sexual Violence in DRC (Executive Summary)", March 18, 2009 (accessed January 5, 2011).

⁵⁹ Sanam Naraghi Anderlini, *Women Building Peace, What They Do, Why it Matters* (Boulder, CO, Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2007), 193.

⁶⁰ International Program of the Charity Commission, *NGO Regulation Network,* <u>http://www.ngoregnet.org/country information by region/Sub Saharan Africa/DRC.asp</u>, (accessed March 1, 2011).

⁶¹ Christian Leuprecht, Jodo Troy and David Last, *Mission Critical: Smaller Democracies' Role in Global Stability Operations*, (McGill-Queen's University Press, London), 93-94.

⁶² Ibid., 95.

⁶³ Ibid., 95.

⁶⁴ Secretary General, Organization for Economic Co-Operation and Development, *Conflict and Fragility, Do No Harm, International Support for Statebuilding* (France, OECD, 2010). 167–169.

⁶⁵ Cadre of the Permanent Consultation Framework for DRC Women, Security Council Resolution 1325: Civil Society Monitoring Report – Democratic Republic of the Congo, (In-Country Civil Society Monitoring Reports, Oxfram, Ministry of Gender, Family and Child, 2008), p74.

⁶⁶ United Nations Women (UN Women). *Peace Operations.* UN Women Website, undated. <u>http://www.unifem.org/gender_issues/women_war_peace/peace_operations.php</u> (accessed January 10, 2011).

⁶⁷ Louise Olson and Torunn L. Tryggestad, Women and International Peacekeeping, 24.

⁶⁸ Sara L. Zeigler and Gregory G. Gunderson, *Moving Beyond G.I. Jane* (New York, University Press of America, Inc., 2005), 142-146.

⁶⁹ Ibid, 53-54.

⁷⁰ United States Institute of Peace, *Gender and Peacebuilding Initiative, February 2010,* (Washington, DC: USIP, February 2010), 2.

⁷¹ John F. Clark, *The Failure of Democracy in the Republic of Congo (*Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner Publishers, Inc., 2008), 12.

⁷² Ambassador Melanne Verveer, "Exclusive Interview with Melanne Verveer, U.S. Ambassador-at-Large for Global Women's Issues", World Community Affairs, March 8, 2011.

⁷³ Seth D. Kaplan, *Fixing Fragile States, A New Paradigm for Development* (Westport, Connecticut, Praeger Security International, 2008), 40-41.

⁷⁴ Seth D. Kaplan, *Fixing Fragile States, A New Paradigm for Development* (Westport, Connecticut, Praeger Security International, 2008), 84.

⁷⁵ CIA World Fact Book, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/cq.html</u> (accessed February 12, 2011).

⁷⁶ Aleksandra Vujic, "Can Education be Made Mobile?" UN CHRONICLE, No.3 (2010): 14.

⁷⁷ Fistula Foundation Website, <u>http://www.fistulafoundation.org/whatisfistula/</u> (accessed March 12, 2011).

⁷⁸ CIA World Fact Book, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/cg.html</u> (assessed March 1, 2011).

⁷⁹ Peter David Grant, "Practitioners and Inter-Faith Development", discussion, Georgetown University, Berkley Center for Religion, Peace and World Affairs, June 13, 2008.

⁸⁰ Sandra W. Meditz and Time Merrill, *ZAIRE, a Country Study*, 117.

⁸¹ Ibid., 4.

⁸² Diana Francis, "Religion, Peace and Gender", <u>http://www.opendemocracy.net/5050/diana-francis/religion-peace-and-gender#</u> (accessed February 25, 2011).

⁸³ World Bank, *Engendering Development: Through Gender Equality, in Rights, Resources, and Voice—Summary* (Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2001), www.worldbank.org/gender/prr/engendersummary.pdf (accessed March 2, 2011).

⁸⁴ U.S. Congress, Committee on Foreign Relations , Subcommittee on African Affairs, *Weak States in Africa—U.S. Policy Options in the Democratic Republic of the Congo*, 107th Cong., 2nd sess., Apr 9, 2002, 16.

⁸⁵ Great Lakes Restoration Website, "Building the Peace", Eastern Africa, <u>http://www.glrbtp.org/projects_p4p.html</u> (accessed March 10,2011).

⁸⁶ Inger Skjelsbaek and Dan Smith, *Gender, Peace and Conflict*, 202.

⁸⁷ Ibid., 20.

⁸⁸ Electoral Institute of the Sustainability of Democracy in Africa, *DRC: Women's Representation Quotas*, <u>http://www.eisa.org.za/WEP/drcquotas.htm</u>, (accessed May 20, 2011).

⁸⁹ The National Democratic Institute (NDI) Website, <u>http://www.ndi.org/</u> (accessed May 21, 2011).

APPENDIX A

UNITED NATIONS RESOLUTIONS

- *CEDAW (1979).* Was the first international instrument to define and codify equality and discrimination against women as a function of human rights and fundamental freedoms in the political, economic, social, cultural, civil or any other field (art 1).
- The Beijing Conference (1995). Developed the Declaration and Platform for Action (PFA) which was aimed at empowering women by national and international governments by action through laws, policies, programs and development priorities. It include 12 areas of concern (poverty, education and training, health, violence armed conflict, economy, institutional mechanisms for advancement, power and decision making structures and processes, human rights, media, environment and the girl child).¹ It was designed as a global comprehensive framework to achieve goals of gender equality, peace and development. It has been reviewed every five years for implementation, analysis, progress, assessment and consideration of new initiatives at Beijing +5, Beijing +10 and Beijing +15.
- United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1325 (2000). Addressed international women's rights, peace, and security issues. It specifically addressing the disproportionate and unique impact of war on women. UNSCR 1325 stresses women's contributions to conflict resolution and prevention. It is the legal and political framework under which national governments, the UN, EU, African Union (AU), and other regional organizations, are obliged to address the situations of women in war – their empowerment and their protection.
- UNSCR 1820 (2008). Addresses sexual violence as a threat to international peace and security. It recognizes that the use of rape and sexual violence as a tactic of warfare is a matter of international peace and security. All actors are urged to increase the participation of women and incorporate a gender perspective in all United Nations peace and security efforts.
- UNSCR 1888 (Sep 2009). Recognizes sexual violence as a peace and security deficit, and requests identification of women's protection advisers among gender advisers, and human rights protection units. It strengthens monitoring and reporting of SV, the retraining of peacekeepers, national forces, and police, and calls to boost the participation of women in peace building and other post conflict processes.
- UNSCR 1889 (Oct 2009). Calls for women's involvement and perspectives in the development and implementation of post conflict strategies, as well as participation in peace building, recovery processes, and post conflict economic and political decision making.
- UNSCR 1960 (2010). Addresses gender inclusiveness in reforming and building of security institutions. Authorizes use of available UN mechanisms/instruments, including listing, enhanced monitoring, analysis and reporting sanctions and referrals to the ICC, against those suspected of committing or being responsible for patterns of rape and other forms of sexual violence and armed conflict.

- United Nations "Responsibility to Protect (R2P) (2005). Shifts a state's right to intervene, and save civilians at risk, to a State's responsibility to protect them. The principle stipulates, (1) that States have an obligation to protect their citizens from mass atrocities; (2) that the international community should assist them in doing so; and (3) that if the State in question fails to act appropriately, the responsibility to do so falls to the larger community of States.
- The United Nations Mapping Report (2010). This highly controversial, sensitive 556 page report was the response to the discovery of three mass graves in the eastern DRC and has been the subject of recent congressional hearings and increased media attention. It had three objectives (1) conducting a mapping exercise of the worst human rights and international humanitarian laws violated in the DRC between 1993 and 2003, (2) assessing the capabilities of the DRC's legal system to deal with any substantiated violations, and (3) formulate options to help the DRC government in identifying and forming transitional justice mechanisms to deal the violations appropriately, and combating prevailing impunity, in conjunction with existing efforts by the government and international community.

The report focuses on 617 of the most serious violations during the 10 year period and gives in depth detail of mass killings, sexual assaults, and attacks on children by uniformed armed personnel ranging from foreign and local militia to the Congolese government forces. It was based on a combined Congolese – international team of professionals over a 12 month period, with the permission of the Congolese government.

The Congolese, Rwandan, Ugandan, Angolan and Burundi governments were afforded an opportunity to respond to the report prior to its release. Comments were posted on the UN website. Particularly noted are accusations against governments that the US and EU communities have supported with various forms of aid, include military aid. The report left to the competency of the international courts to deal with the findings, of which are particularly noteworthy against Rwanda.

APPENDIX B

U.S. LEGISLATION IN SUPPORT OF THE DRC AND GBV

- *Public Law 109-456.* Democratic Republic of the Congo Relief, Security, and Democracy Promotion Act of 2006.
 - Sets forth specified U.S. political, social, civil, and economic policy objectives (policy objectives) with respect to the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC).
 - Expresses the sense of Congress that: (1) the government of the DRC must be committed to achieving the policy objectives if U.S. and international efforts are to be effective in bringing relief, security, and democracy to the country; (2) the government of the DRC should exercise control over its Armed Forces, stop the mass rapes by its armed forces, and hold those responsible accountable before an appropriate tribunal; (3) the government of the DRC, in collaboration with international aid agencies, should establish expert teams to assess the health, counseling, and social support needs of such victims; and (4) the international community is providing substantial funding that is giving the government of the DRC an opportunity to make progress towards the policy objectives but this assistance cannot continue in perpetuity.
 - Expresses the sense of Congress that the Secretary should withhold assistance if the government of the DRC is not making sufficient progress towards accomplishing the policy objectives.
 - States that the President should appoint a Special Envoy for the Great Lakes Region to help coordinate efforts to resolve the instability and insecurity in Eastern Congo.
 - States that the President should use U.S. influence to support increased international humanitarian and development assistance for the DRC. States that if the Secretary determines that the government of the DRC is not making sufficient progress towards accomplishing the policy objectives the President shall consider withdrawing U.S. support for such international assistance when future funding decisions are considered.
- Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Sec 1502 (2010). Section 1502of this Act is in response to the sensing in Congress that the conflict minerals were helping to finance the internal conflict in the DRC that is characterized by extreme levels of violence, particularly SGBV, creating a humanitarian crisis. It includes provisions that require the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) registered manufacturers to exercise due diligence on the source and chain of custody on DRC originating minerals, and the Department of State to submit a strategy to address the illicit minerals trade in the regional and linkages between conflict minerals and armed groups.
- The Lord's Resistance Army (LRA) Disarmament and Northern Uganda Recover Act (2009). The LRA is a four point strategy to protect civilians and capture Mr.

Kory and his battlefield commanders, promote defection, disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of remaining LRA fighters, and increase humanitarian assistance to the LRA-affected areas. It is a DOD, DOS (and USAID) and intelligence community effort.

APPENDIX C

DRC LEGISLATION IN SUPPORT OF GENDER EQUALITY AND GBV

- DRC Transitional Constitution (2003). Established the government's responsibility to eliminate all forms of discrimination against women. Article 51 set the government's responsibility to take all actions to ensure full participation of women in the development of the nation in all sectors and that they should be significantly represented in national, provincial and local institutions. The government was further charged to fight all forms of violence against women in public and private sectors.
- DRC Constitution (February 16, 2006). Had similar provisions as stated above in its Articles 14 and 15 and included protection and promotion of equal rights, but only in the public sectors. It also stated that a fair representation of women in public institutions is guaranteed through the implementation of men and women's parity within the said institutions. Article 15 urges the Government to work to eliminate SV and establishes SV against anyone with the intention of destabilizing, breaking up family and eliminating an entire population as a crime against humanity punishable by the law.
- Implementation Laws 06/018 and 06/019 (July 20, 2006). Set the protocols for implementing the rights above, thereby amending and complementing the Code and Congolese Criminal Procedure by integrating them with the rules of the international humanitarian law on sexual violence offenses.
- Comprehensive Strategy on Combating Sexual Violence in the DRC and National Action Plan (NAP) (2009.) Is a DRC/UN framework to strengthen, prevent, protect and respond to SGBV through specific actions. It involves the DRC Ministries, various UN agencies, international NGOs and the SV Task Force in a collective response to the resolutions and DRC legislations as stated above. It is a four pronged approach that addresses impunity, prevention and protection of SF, security sector reform as it relates to SV and multi-sector responses for the victims of SGBV.

APPENDIX D

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR KEY ACTORS

<u>DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF CONGO GOVERNMENT</u>

- <u>Stop impunity</u>. Establish an atmosphere of personal accountability and prosecute violators in at all levels. To do otherwise encourages further abuse and reinforces a dangerous social norm that GBV is acceptable.
- Disarm the militia driving the violence. Demand countries harboring perpetrators, particularly uniformed leaders, assist in bringing individuals to justice.
- Establish a clear mutual understanding and recognition of the sanctity of borders with neighbors and stop the conflict and exploitation of minerals.
- Establish and pay a gendered inclusive professionalized national military and police force.
- Establish a mobile transitional justice system and fund reparations for victims.
- Establish a gender inclusive professional military and police force that is vetted and paid in a timely manner to secure and regain the populations trust.
- Forcefully implement existing Constitutional Laws and Articles protecting women, eliminating SV and punishment of perpetrators, eliminating discrimination, providing fair representation of women in public institutions and parity there of, and the provision of full participation in the development of the nation in all sectors and all levels.
- Comply with CEDAW, UNSCR 1325 and 1820. Do this with strong institutional mechanisms and accountability at all levels, which underscore the importance of women in the maintenance of peace and security.
- Fund and implement the 2009 Comprehensive Strategy on Combating Sexual Violence and National Action Plan framework to strengthen, prevent, protect and respond to SGBV through specific actions.
- Develop, budget and decentralize funding for schools, health clinics, and measured, improved gender inclusive human capacity at the economic, social and political levels.
- Strongly speak out against social, cultural and institutional discrimination.
- Improve messaging with respect to human rights, respecting the rights of others, and the right to demand exercise of the same. Leverage multiple forms of media and social forums to this end.

- Manage the nation's natural resources, particularly the high value mineral trade that is fueling the ongoing conflict. Eradicate illegal trade, levy taxes transparently.
- Require a social return by mining companies with the provisions of local security, schools, health clinics, road in and out of the mine and clean water in addition to profit exchange. Demand supply chain tracking to ensure that generated revenues benefit the people.
- Request a Special Envoy from the U.S. to integrate efforts to end GBV and restore peace and stability to the eastern DRC.

UN SECURITY COUNCIL

- Insist that the DRC makes all efforts and documented advancement in fulfilling UN resolutions, conventions and treaties to which it is a signatory. Provide funding and technical assistance as needed.
- Apply *strong* political pressure on the DRC leadership to end impunity for all human rights and SGBV acts.
- Insist that all countries whose nationals participated in GBV and related atrocities in the DRC assist in bringing individuals to justice.
- Mandate MONUSCO to train and develop the DRC military and police forces with regard to performance, discipline and conduct.
- Request increase in number of female peacekeepers from contributing countries.
- Manage expectations to educate and facilitate trust with the people. Advertise the UN mandate and limitations to ensure DRC understands the role and mission of the UN.
- If the DRC lacks the political will or capacity to protect its civilian population, considered a basic mission for state legitimacy, pull its state recognition status.

U.S. AND/OR INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY

- Apply *strong* political pressure on the DRC leadership to *end impunity*.
- Insist that the DRC eradicates illegal trade of resources that are fueling SV in the DRC. Refuse to partake in illegal trading. Provide technical expertise to establish transparent accountability systems.
- Apply political pressure to the DRC leadership to implement current gender related DRC constitutional laws and articles, and UN resolutions to which they are signatories

- Train UN peacekeepers to vet and further train the DRC national army and police forces to protect and secure the population and territories.
- Provide technical assistance to expand capacity-building assistance for the DRC's justice institutions.
- Based on UN Mapping Report findings, review military aid to DRC neighbors and if appropriate cease aid in keeping with PL 109-456. Review and implement appropriate UN Mapping Report recommendations.
- Support upcoming presidential elections (Nov 2011) logistically and materially to ensure legitimacy.
- If the DRC cannot or will not account for foreign aid, make concrete advances in protecting its people, and make advances in improving the status of women and girls in social, economical and political participation, cut off all aid. According to Yvon Mombong, Aid Management Program administrator for the DRC, annual public development aid amounts to nearly \$2 billion, accounting for the majority of the state's budget. The DRC's chronic aid dependency (48.01% of its gross national income as of ODA 2005 report) provides no incentive or evidence that it is helping the country develop.¹
- Fulfill R2P responsibilities to deliver justice, and restore of peace and security to the DRC.

UNITED STATES SPECIFIC

- Appoint a Special Envoy for the Great Lakes Region in accordance with Public Law 109-456 (DRC Relief, Security, and Democracy Promotion Act, December 2006) to help coordinate efforts to resolve the instability and insecurity in Eastern Congo.
- Increase support for the Lord's Resistance Army Disarmament and Northern Uganda Recovery Act of 2010, which is essential to ending the threat posed by the LRC.
- Create a similar act to the LRA Act to eliminate the FLDR militia from the DRC if unable to press Rwanda to do so on its own.
- Apply political pressure and technical expertise for the execution of the Conflict Minerals Provision in the Dodd Frank Law, and pressure international partners to do likewise.